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THE OFFICIAL MINUTES

The Big Bend Community College Board of Trustees held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, October 24, 2006, in the ATEC Hardin Community Room in Building 1800 on the Big Bend Community College campus.

1.
Call to Order


Chair Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


Present:
Mike Blakely (via ITV from Wenatchee Valley College)
Bob Holloway

Katherine Kenison

Felix Ramon

Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta

2.
Introductions.  

President Bonaudi introduced Charnelle Bjelkengren, the AAG replacing Deborah Danner and BBCC counsel; Dave Bailey, BBCC Foundation Chair; and Larry Peterson BBCC Foundation Farm & Property Committee Chair.  
3. 
Consent Agenda


a) Approval of Minutes for the regular Board meeting of September 12, 2006, (A); b) Achieving the Dream Update (I); c) Title V Update (I); d) Washington Sparks Grant Study Update (I); e) MEES Grant Update (I); f) Assessment Update (I); g) Accreditation Report (I); h) Capital Project Report (I); i) Enrollment Report (I); j) Donation Report (A); k) Personnel Report (I); l) Advisory Committee Report (I); m) Quarterly Budget Update (I).
MOTION 06-41:
Trustee Katherine Kenison moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

4.
Remarks

Public Comment – Mr. Larry Peterson, BBCC Foundation Farm & Property Committee Chair discussed the Foundation’s efforts to re-designate and rezone BBCC’s property on the periphery of College Parkway and the Opportunity Center.  Mr. Peterson distributed a map detailing the property in question which is presently designated as public use.  To develop the property outside the parkway it must be re-designated and rezoned.  An application was filed with the county for a site specific land use re-designation from public use to commercial or industrial use.  This re-designation requires concurrence by the City of Moses Lake (which has been obtained) and a hearing in front of the county planning department (scheduled for Monday November 13, 2006).  Foundation Executive Director, Doug Sly, has completed the environmental checklist and spoken to the surrounding property owners (Moses Lake Port, Sonico) they are in agreement.  After this matter is heard by the Grant County Planning Dept. it will be reviewed by the County Commissioners in January or February, 2007.  
Once the designation is changed, BBCC Foundation can apply for rezoning.  The property will need to be surveyed.  The commercial zoning is more liberal and as long as BBCC owns the property BBCC controls who can lease the space.  This will insure property development will be in harmony with the college and provide an income stream.  Mr. Peterson stated the Foundation welcomes discussion and thoughts on the kind of development that would be acceptable as well as marketing ideas.  Mr. Sly will work with the president to pursue this.  He also had questions about BBCC’s willingness to sell or lease, or build to suit, architectural design review, etc.  These details will be discussed between the Foundation and the President.  
Trustee Bob Holloway asked if there had been any inquiries from specific businesses.  President Bonaudi replied just the soil conservation district property.  The Opportunity Center is Foundation property; BBCC is supportive of enhancing the property by replacing the 50 year old building with a newer structure.  There are some questions regarding the optimal arrangement: leasing the property to the foundation or keeping it under the control of the trustees.  The Opportunity Center is in two odd shaped parcels, and some options include redeveloping the building or further development of vacant property.  The two parcels will have to be changed, this can be done with an adjustment.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta thanked Mr. Peterson for his presentation.  Trustee Felix Ramon asked if a motel would fit into the commercial space and Mr. Peterson responded affirmatively.  He also reiterated as long as the college owns it we can control what is developed.

ASB President, Derek Miller, stated the ASB had a great turn out for the back to school BBQ and the Burger fest with well over 225 attendees at both events.  ASB Officers assisted with Star Night.  The group is in the process of ordering a new pool table for the dorms.  Derek also described upcoming ASB events; volleyball games, Halloween dance, blood drive, free bowling night, lunch fest and Stir-fry fest.  The Talent show has been cancelled.
Classified Staff Representative, Marla Stephens, reported Starr Bernhardt has been hired as an Office Assistant III for Valerie Kirkwood in Institutional Research and Planning.  She also reported that Traci Bartleson attended training for Big Bend Technology.
Faculty Association President, Mike O’Konek, reported three of the last four Fridays Gear Up students have been on campus.  President Bonaudi expressed appreciation of the assistance faculty has provided with the Gear Up students. Mr. O’Konek also reported that Ryann Haw was attending a Faculty Association of Community and Technical Colleges conference along with Linda Thimot, Emery Smith, Dennis Knapp, Zachariah Tanko, and Max Heinzmann.  The topic of the conference is “Tools for teaching the changing student.”  Lastly he reported that John Peterson attended the Washington College Chemistry Association meeting October 12-14.  
Ken Turner, VP of Administrative Services, stated the tuition collection report, goes with the enrollment report in the consent agenda.  This will be attached to the enrollment report in the future.  
Dr. Mike Lang, VP of Instruction/Student Services, stated the Grant County Superintendents will meet Thursday (10/26) and several college staff members are invited to attend to discuss Running Start, ITV, Tech/Prof programs, and College in the High School.  The new Deans were introduced during the Superintendents’ meeting last month and that sparked discussion for the October meeting.  High School principals will also be present.  

Terry Kinzel, Director of Title V, described the Migrant Education Even Start (MEES) grant.  Big Bend Community College applied and received a new MEES grant that began this October and is funded through September 2010.  Funding for the project is $464,560 each year.  The grant is one of ten funded by the Department of Education in this cycle and joins 13 other projects across the United States.  BBCC received the only MEES grant in Washington State.    Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta commended Ms. Kinzel.
5. 
Exceptional Faculty Awards

Matthew Sullivan, English Instructor, described his experience at the Vermont Studio Center which was funded by an Exceptional Faculty Award.  This was a four week residency program with no television or phone calls.  It was an opportunity for writers to focus on their own writing.  Mr. Sullivan wrote 130 pages of a new novel and he reported he was close to halfway completed with his rough draft.  He enjoyed being in an environment with other writers and teachers from a wide range of backgrounds and projects.  They discussed students, curriculum, etc.  He reported that being back in the role of a student and attending daily lectures and workshops was eye opening.  He stated it was an outstanding experience.  

Chris Riley, History Instructor, traveled to Boston MA to attend a week-long workshop offered by the National Endowment for the Humanities on John Adams.  He was required to read everything John Adams wrote during a specific time period including letters, prior to the workshop.  He reported that he spent the week in debates and political scientists worked with them every morning.  They also visited many historical sites, including archives and libraries to view unique documents.  
His purpose for attending was to expand the history curriculum.  He was asked to create classroom activities or write an article.  He came away with two projects: one for US History and one for American Government.  For US History, he developed a discussion project centered on Adams’ role as a defense attorney in the trial of the British soldiers involved in the Boston Massacre.  Students read two versions of the Massacre (one written by a spectator, and the other by a British soldier).  The students are then asked to put themselves in Adams’ shoes and decide how best to defend the soldiers.  For American Government, he developed a small group discussion exercise using primary documents from the 1780 Massachusetts Commonwealth Constitution ratification debate.  Students are given copies of the objections written by five different Massachusetts towns and they are asked to work out each town’s particular objection and then as a class compare the results.  This exercise gives students insight into the debates held on a larger scale in 1789 for the US Constitution. He was very appreciative of the award, without it attending the workshop would have been impossible.  
6. 
Professional Development Report

Tim Fuhrman, Dean of Information Resources, attended the Harvard Library Leadership through Professional Development.  This was funded with Administrative/Exempt Professional Development funds which do not come out of the Exceptional Faculty Award fund.  He said attending this along with 93 people from all over the world was amazing.  He gained skills in seeing situations from different perspectives and structures. He discussed the book Reframing Organizations which was the theme of the training; there are four frames- structural, human resources, political, and symbolic from which we all see situations.  He learned to flip to other frames to maximize his understanding of a situation and see it more clearly.  Dean Fuhrman thanked President Bonaudi for encouraging him to attend,

7. Proprietary Budget

Business Services Director, Gail Hamburg, reviewed the proprietary budget with the group.  Ms. Hamburg highlighted the chart on page two, we are currently funded equally by grants and operating budget.  

The Bookstore budget reflected their agreement to pay some of the ATEC mortgage.  The bookstore remodel was completed without accessing bookstore reserves.

The athletic budget was reviewed.  The ASB budget was also reviewed, the ASB office remodel is reflected and they may need additional funding due to an increase in food costs per the Sodexho contract.  There were major changes in housing this year; no mandatory food plans and the cost is $310 per month for a dorm room.  This should result in an increase in fund balance of $19,000.  President Bonaudi stated BBCC is risk taking in restructuring the dorm revenue collection and it is being monitored closely.
All grant activity was detailed on pages 10 through 12 and page 13 listed the new grants.  President Bonaudi stated the chart on page 14 is very important.  He stated developmental education is one of our missions and it is not supported solely by grants.  The pie charts illustrate how BBCC supports its organizational effort.  

Page 15 shows that we met our anticipated income, we collected $548 more than we anticipated.  Ms. Hamburg stated it is important to note that as a government entity we focus on cash position vs. profitability which is what businesses focus on.
MOTION 06-42:
Trustee Katherine Kenison moved to approve the Proprietary Budget as presented.  Trustee Felix Ramon seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

Break from 8:31 to 8:41 pm.  

8. E-5 Climate Ends Statement Monitoring Report

Special Assistant to the President for Research, Planning, Governmental Affairs and Events, Valerie Kirkwood, reviewed the E-5 Climate Ends Statement Monitoring Report.  She stated this is the 5th year for this report and it contains information regarding security, safety and exit interviews.  No major crimes were committed on campus, and there were no incidents or accidents.  Workplace issues are related to ice/snow on sidewalks/roads.  
The spring enrollment questionnaire, and CBIS courses, continued upward movement in positive feedback.  Student exit interviews were positive.  The 87% response for a discrimination free environment seems low.  Interactions between students are impacting the 13%.  President Bonaudi stated this is an area on which we will concentrate.  
Trustee Mike Blakely stated this is one of our most important documents.  It is very valuable and we need to develop a process to share with our students, and communities.  Trustee Felix Ramon stated some of the new grants we are receiving will affect some of the issues addressed.  It will be interesting in the next couple of years to follow this effect as well as the Access Monitoring Report.  The training faculty are attending will be coming about as result of grant will also affect the reports.  Trustee Felix Ramon stated he looks forward to some improvement.  Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta stated it was a really good report.
MOTION 06-43:
Trustee Katherine Kenison moved to approve the E-5 Climate Ends Statement Monitoring Report as presented.  Trustee Bob Holloway seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

9.
Adult Literacy Week

Sandy Cheek, Director of Basic Skills, and Katé Holestine, Public Information Officer have been working to promote Adult Literacy Week (October 22-28, 2006) which was proclaimed by Governor Gregoire.  SBCTC has taken a vested interest in this and they chose Ms. Holestine and Ms. Cheek to participate in training programs due to their efforts in this area last year.  One in six adults in WA State needs basic literacy skills to get a job and/or move forward.  Ms. Cheek and Ms. Holestine are traveling to our surrounding communities to attend City Council meetings and Business after Hours events with a giant puzzle which features adult literacy information and businesses who have been involved.  They attended the Moses Lake City Council meeting along with President Bonaudi and Mayor Ron Covey proclaimed adult literacy week in Moses Lake.  This same group also attended the Columbia Basin Herald (CBH) editorial board and discovered the CBH has their own literacy program.  During these events they will ask businesses to allow their employees to volunteer in the adult literacy efforts.  Trustee Katherine Kenison asked if the schools are involved; this may be an opportunity for high school students to get involved.  Trustee Bob Holloway stated he recently saw lot of advertising in the CBH and he wondered if Othello and Quincy are receiving the same coverage.  Ms. Holestine stated Othello and Quincy do not have the same newsprint coverage however there are several PSA’s on the radio.  Trustee Mike Blakely stated he talked with staff at the Quincy Post Register about Star Night and a BBCC student from Quincy and they plan to compose an article.  President Bonaudi stated raising awareness of adult literacy is important.  Lots of adults hide their illiteracy; we hope to create opportunities where they can learn in a non-threatening manner.  

10. 
Assessment of Board Activity

Trustee Mike Blakely reported attending the Board meeting tonight via ITV from Wenatchee Valley College has been a good experience.  He thanked Kate White and Melinda Dourte for setting it up.  His activities since the last Board meeting included: recruiting Veronica Sosa to the BBCC nursing program with the assistance of José Esparza; attending the BBCC Barbeque on September 12; attending Fall Fest on September 30; attending a Communities that Care Board meeting; attending Star Night; presented BBCC information and used BBCC placemats at Lions Club on October 17; attending Columbia Basin Arts “America’s Cowboy Review” at Wallenstien Theater on October 20; and lastly submitting an article, with pictures regarding a local BBCC Foundation Scholarship winner October 23 to the Quincy Post Register.
Trustee Bob Holloway reported his activities including: attending Fall Fest; attending Star Night; attending the Economic Development Council (EDC) annual meeting at ATEC; attending two or three freeholder candidate meetings; talking with the Quincy Post Register about freeholders and CBH educational staff.  

Trustee Katherine Kenison reported her activities including: attending and participating in the staff vs. student softball game, which she enjoyed; attending Fall Fest, and she enjoyed the music of retired/current faculty; attending Star night where she sat with the part time Trustee scholarship award recipient.  Next Friday she will attend a meeting at Highline Community College with the Joint Legislative Committee and TACTC Executive Committee.  

Trustee Felix Ramon reported attendance at the ACCT Leadership Conference Orlando, Florida which included a leadership academy schedule from 8-8pm that was “very interesting.” He also attended sessions visiting with Trustees and Presidents from around the nation.  He stated he was glad he attended, John Mutz, chairman of the Lumina Foundation, and Margaret Spellings, the Secretary of Education, were keynote speakers.  Mr. Ramon stated it was “really worth the effort” to attend.  The next ACCT session is the National Legislative Session, February 12 – 14, 2007 in Washington, D.C. and he highly recommended it to the trustees.  Mr. Ramon also attended a breakfast by the Fire Department and met six BBCC retirees.  
Trustee Cecilia DeLuna-Gaeta reported her activities including: attending Fall fest, which had great music and food; attending the advisory committee dinner; attending the Foundation Board meeting; and lastly, attending Star Night which was very nice and included many Mattawa students.  She reported it was nice to hear Mr. Sly talking about celebrating success in Mattawa.

11. 
Next Regularly Scheduled Board Meeting

The next regularly scheduled Board meeting is scheduled for November 28, 2006 at 1:30 p.m.  There will also be a Study Session facilitated by Vaughn Sherman, from ACCT, regarding presidential evaluations from 9:00 am to 12:00 pm on November 28, 2006. 
Trustee Felix Ramon suggested the Trustees sponsor adult literacy classes.  He would like to sponsor two $25 fees.
The meeting adjourned 3:40 pm.

Cecilia DeLuna Gaeta, Chair


ATTEST:

William C. Bonaudi, Secretary

